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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, February 13, 2009

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Let me begin by once again thanking Dr. Diana Oblinger for her presentation on “Educating the Net Generation.”  Not only was it a stimulating presentation, but Diana has given us much food for thought as we contemplate how to use the new age information technology to enhance learning opportunities for our students. 

I begin today by noting that this is our first Board meeting since Regent Marvin Mandel’s resignation.  We were certainly fortunate to have such an esteemed public servant as a member of our Board of Regents.  His work on the Education Policy Committee, the Finance Committee, the Effectiveness and Efficiency Work Group, and as Chair of the Campus Safety and Security Workgroup were all incredibly valuable.  We will miss his participation, but we know that he will continue to be an advocate for the University System of Maryland.

Before I get to my report, there are several other noteworthy items from across the University System of Maryland (USM) that deserve recognition, starting with our host institution, Towson University (TU).  Whether it be accommodating surging enrollment, raising academic standards, meeting pressing workforce needs, or expanding community service efforts . . . under the leadership of President Bob Caret, TU is advancing its reputation as Maryland’s Metropolitan University and a vital workforce engine for our state..  

TU recently received Community Engagement Classification for “Curricular Engagement” and “Outreach and Partnerships” from the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching in recognition of Towson’s commitment to collaborative on-and-off campus engagement that responds to the needs of the region.  Towson and the University of Baltimore (UB) are the only four-year public universities in Maryland that hold this national distinction.

Towson was one of three USM institutions placed among The Princeton Review's "Top 50 Best Values in Public Universities" for 2009.  TU—along with Salisbury University (SU) and the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC)—were recognized as outstanding institutions offering educational excellence with affordability.  In the Kiplinger Report, released a few months ago, University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) was ranked as the 9th best value in American higher education.  I cannot imagine a better illustration of the impact of the Regents overarching priorities of quality, access, and affordability than these high “value” rankings for four USM institutions.

Since we are at Towson today, it seems especially appropriate to mention that one of its alums, who happens to be USM Regent David Nevins, was just cited – along with University of Maryland University College President Susan Aldridge -- in The Daily Record’s third annual list of the 60 most Influential Marylanders.  Congratulations to both David and Susan.

Another member of the USM community was also accorded a higher honor this week. The American Council on Education presented President Freeman Hrabowski with its 2009 Reginald A. Wilson Diversity Leadership Award for his extraordinary contributions to inclusion in higher education.

In my written report, which we will make available to you, there are many other examples of the excellence we have across the USM.  There are three examples, however, that do deserve special mention this morning.

First, Claire Frazer-Liggett and her husband, Stephen Liggett, faculty members at the University of Maryland Medical School, are part of a research team that announced a major research accomplishment, which appeared in the publication Science yesterday.  Their research team successfully sequenced the virus that causes the common cold.  This sets the stage for finding a cure for the cold, a challenge that has defied the best efforts of top scientists for decades.

In another research finding reported in Science, physicists at College Park’s Joint Quantum Institute have made a major breakthrough in the development of the next generation of computers. These scientists, working with colleagues at the National Institute of Standards and Technology, for the first time ever have successfully teleported information between two separate atoms in unconnected enclosures more than a meter apart.  Now, this may sound a bit esoteric, but it is a huge milestone in the global quest for quantum scale information processing. 

Finally, Ricky Arnold, who attended Frostburg State University (FSU) for his undergraduate degree, studied environmental science at the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) Horn Point Lab, and earned his master’s from UMCP, will be part of the next space shuttle launch taking place later this month.  

FSU, UMCES and UMCP . . . now that’s a System-wide pedigree!

Bowie State University (BSU) recently received a $1 million pledge from alumnus and businessman William R. Teel, Jr. The million dollar gift is the largest contributed to Bowie State University at one time.

FSU recently launched the public phase of its comprehensive $15 million campaign: “Staking Our Claim: The Campaign for Frostburg.”  More than $8.5 million has already been committed.

At the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), the School of Nursing has received a pledge of $1 million from Mary Catherine Bunting, a 1972 graduate of the School’s Master of Science program. 

There have also been some outstanding recognitions for our campuses:

The University of Baltimore (UB) has received a Gold Award from the Council for Advancement and Support of Education for its latest round of recruitment publications, receiving the top award in the category of "Student Recruitment: Packages.”

Along with its “Best Value” recognition by The Princeton Review, UMBC was also named an "Up-and-Coming" campus by college presidents and provosts across the nation - in U.S. News & World Report's Best Colleges Guide.   

University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) President Thelma Thompson was recently honored by African American Golfer's Digest as one of its 2009 Outstanding Leaders in Golf, in recognition of UMES becoming the first Historically Black College to offer a Professional Golf Management Program.  

And finally, University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute (UMBI) president Jennie Hunter-Cevera has been elected chair of the Industrial Science and Technology Section of the American Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS).

Turning now to my report, there are two key areas I wish to cover.  First is the USM’s budget situation.  And, second is an update on our STEM initiatives.

Cliff and I testified before the House on Monday and the Senate on Thursday in support of the Governor’s proposed FY2010 budget for USM.  As you know, this budget includes $1.1 billion in state support for the University System of Maryland.  This represents an increase of 1.9 percent, or $27.3 million—$16 million to fund the tuition freeze and $11.3 million towards increases in our mandatory costs.  

Obviously, given the ever-more-dire economic circumstances, we are extremely pleased with this proposed budget. We are both grateful for this level of support, and thankful that the administration and this legislature recognize the vital importance of higher education.

In our testimony, Cliff and I both emphasized how hard the USM has worked over the past several years to earn this support.  

Cliff noted that, through the board’s Effectiveness and Efficiency (E&E) Initiative, we have reengineered both our administrative and academic functions; saving money, reducing time-to-degree, and improving graduation rates.

I spoke to our efforts to align our priorities with those of the state, as well as the commitment we have demonstrated to share in the sacrifices that economic conditions require.  I noted that there are a lot of things we cannot do with this level of funding. We have less funds for facility renewal projects, we must trim student services and delay programmatic enhancements.  We will have to slow enrollment growth, and with the rest of the state forego pay increases and implement furloughs.  But, I also pointed out that with this budget there is a lot we can do to continue to advance USM and the state in these tough economic times.

Of course, one of the key elements of the Governor’s budget is that it enables USM to—once again—hold tuition flat for in-state, full-time undergraduates.  With an unprecedented fourth consecutive year with a tuition freeze, Maryland would move from 6th to 18th in terms of national tuition rates by state.  The four-year effect of the freeze on tuition is that students will pay about $1000 per year less than they would have paid if tuition had accelerated at a modest pace of 4.5 percent annually.

I think I can speak for Cliff when I say our testimony was very well received and the legislators seemed to fully recognize both the effort we have made to be cost-conscious stewards of our resources and the vital importance of higher education as the solution to this economic crisis.

On another important budget matter, Congress is putting the finishing touches on a $790 billion stimulus package—the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009.  The full details of the package have not yet been released but it is clear that it will have a positive impact on higher education.  We do know that there will be a $500 increase in the Pell Grant, phased in over the next two years, taking the maximum award to $5550.  There will also be significant increases in the budgets of NSF, NIH, DOD, and NOAA, which bodes well for USM since our faculty are so highly competitive in winning research awards.

Less clear is whether or not there will be operating and capital funds for public higher education institutions.  This week has been a real rollercoaster.  Early on it appeared that we could anticipate a 6% of our state support – about $60 million – in FY 2009 and in FY 2010 as USM’s share, an investment of as much as USM’s share of a higher ed component in the package.  Then it appeared that funding for higher ed in these two years would be capped at FY 08 levels.  This was hugely punitive to states like Maryland that had maintained a strong commitment to higher education funding.  As we pointed out to our congressional delegation and others, this cap had the ironic effect of rewarding states that had cut higher education and raised tuition at the expense of states like Maryland that had placed a priority on supporting higher education.  We joined universities across the country, the higher education associations in DC and the NGA to try and get this cap removed.  It is still not clear whether or not we were successful.  The bottom line is, however, with the Pell increase and the research funding in place, the Stimulus package will contain significant funds that will benefit higher education and our students. 

Finally, I want to highlight the work on an important USM priority. As you know insuring Maryland’s competitiveness is one of USM’s three major, system wide initiatives.  To advance this initiative and bring greater focus to our efforts, I appointed two task forces this past fall.

· The first, The Presidential Task Force on Research and Economic Competitiveness, was chaired by Dan Mote.  This task force was charged with identifying specific areas of research where USM institutions have a competitive edge and which could impact our state’s economic growth.  The Task Force was also asked to identify and recommend remedies for the weaknesses in the system’s and state’s ability to transfer research results into economic activity.

· The second task force was called the Presidential Task Force on the STEM Workforce, and it was chaired by TU President Bob Caret.  This task force was charged with focusing on strategies to insure Maryland has a strong STEM workforce, with special attention to the production of K-12 STEM teachers.

Dan’s task force has provided proposals for research centers of excellence and separate proposals for direct economic development initiatives.  

The five Maryland Research Centers of Excellence proposals include:

· Center for Reinvention of Computing for Parallelism 

· Maryland Center of Excellence in Human Microbiome Research 

· Center for Vaccine Development 

· Center for Nano-Enabled Electrical Energy Storage 

· Center of Excellence for Sustainable Marine Systems 

The economic development initiative proposals included one addressing direct economic development and two addressing the deficiencies in economic development infrastructure.

The direct economic development initiative calls for the USM, over a ten-year period, to create or recruit to Maryland 325 new companies or other entities bringing jobs and value to the State.  This number of companies is the sum of commitments by each USM university and research institute in the full report.

The two recommendations addressing deficiencies in economic development infrastructure call for:

· the expansion of the successful Maryland Industrial Partnerships (MIPS) program by $1 million per year to support commercialization of industrial products

· and an additional $5.7 million per year to fund Innovate Maryland 

· to expand venture capital, legal and entrepreneurial resource centers across USM;

· to provide proof of concept funding;

· to support technology transfer offices and early stage funding;

· to expand the Maryland Technology Enterprise Institute (MTECH), the Dingman Center for Entrepreneurship services, and the Maryland Intellectual Property Legal Resource Center to all USM institutions.

The essence of this task force report is an agenda that will enable the USM and the State to take better advantage of the more than $1 billion of academic research and development performed by USM research institutions annually.

Bob Caret’s task force looked to enhance growth in the STEM fields in four key areas:

· Increasing STEM graduates

· Increasing  STEM teachers

· Increasing retention of STEM majors

· Increasing current knowledge base of STEM educators

The task force recommendations involve the USM, the State, and the private sector—working independently and together—to take a variety of steps, such as:

· Funding STEM programs on a premium basis with the funds aimed at incentivizing the development of critical need programs and scaling up targeted programs;

· Expanding the availability of State-supported scholarships, tuition waivers, tuition discounts and loan forgiveness programs in the STEM areas;

· Enhancing funding for programs that have proven to be successful, such as weekend and summer academies and Professional Development Schools (PDS);

· Partnering with industry to sponsor summer science and math academies for students;

· Aligning high school graduation with college entrance requirements for the STEM fields

· Attracting second career professionals and retirees into the STEM fields, specifically STEM teaching.

The task force also highlighted the UTEACH model at the University of Texas as a “best practice” for producing STEM teachers.  This program has been remarkably successful in producing highly qualified SYEM teachers for Texas’ K-12 schools.  It is a model we need to adapt to fit the Maryland context.

I want to thank Dan Mote and Bob Caret, the scores of people who served directly on these task forces, and the many others who contributed to the work they produced.  These reports will be extremely valuable guides for both the USM and the State of Maryland as we advance our competitiveness agenda.  Their recommendations will be prominently reflected in our budget in the coming years.  As you know, I also co-chair the Governor’s STEM Task Force.  Both of these reports will feed into the work of this task force and become part of, I hope, a state wide agenda.

Mr. Chairman . . . . this completes my report.

